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General Information:
The Honors Board is responsible for the approval, oversight and evaluation of the Honors Program.  HBC held its first organizational meeting on September 11, 2009 and met twenty times during the academic year.  This report lists the activities of HBC from September 11, 2009 through April 9, 2010. 

Membership:
Faculty

  
Terry Delpier (Nursing)

  
Nell Kupper (Modern Languages and Literatures)

Carolyn Lowe (Education)


Frankie McCormick, Chair (Chemistry)

Kevin McDonough (Library)


Jane Milkie (Art and Design)

Russell Prather (English)
Brian Gnauck (College of Business)

Students
  

Stephanie Johnson (upper division HSO representative)

  

Megan Munyan (lower division HSO representative, Fall 2009)

Jacob Keck (lower division HSO representative, Winter 2010)

Administrators

Paul Lang (Dean, College of Professional Studies)





Dale Kapla (Department Head, Criminal Justice) 

Interim Director

Michael Broadway (Associate Dean, College of Arts and Sciences)

(ex officio)

Administrative Support
Georgia Tillotson (Honors Program Secretary)

Selection of Chair for 2010-2011:

Teresa Delpier, Professor of Nursing, will be the 2010-2011 Honors Board Committee chair.  Terry was elected on April 9, 2010. 

Reports Submitted to the Academic Senate:
(1) Appointments to Honors Faculty Status 
First Reading: April 20, 2010

The HB appointed two faculty applicants to Level 2 Honors Faculty Status for 5 year terms.

 (2) Proposal for Honors Faculty Status
First Reading:  November 17, 2009
Second Reading:  December 1, 2009.  

The Academic Senate approved the following recommendations on December 1, 2009:
1. To establish an “Honors Faculty” to staff Honors Program courses.  

2. To amend the Operating Procedures of HBC to allow for the appointment of faculty for “Honors Faculty Status” by HB.

3. To amend the Operating Procedures of HBC to allow for the evaluation of faculty by the Honors Board in agreement with the recently revised 2009-2012 AAUP Master Agreement.

Provost Koch approved these changes on December 16, 2009.
Revisions to the Honors Program Curriculum:
CUP Proposal Submitted
HB spent the majority of its time discussing revisions to the honors curriculum.  A curriculum proposal submitted in winter 2009 had not been approved by CUP.  The HB Chair, Frankie McCormick, and the Program Director, Dr. Michael Broadway, met with CUP early in September to discuss concerns with the original proposal.  Using the original proposal as a starting point, and with a better understanding of CUP’s objections to it, the HB worked to revise the curriculum with the following goals in mind:  to maintain a high quality academic experience for students, to add flexibility to the curriculum so that students from all majors could participate in honors, to simplify the allocation of liberal studies division credit, and to reduce the number of credit hours required for honors designations.  Input from departments and faculty outside of the HB was useful in developing the revised curriculum.
After critical analysis and substantial revision, the final proposal was submitted to CUP on January 27, 2010.  The two committees (CUP and HB) worked together to reach consensus on key details of the revised curriculum.  The final version was approved by CUP on March 12, 2010 and submitted for the first reading to the Academic Senate as the March 23, 2010 CUP Report.  Please see the CUP report for details of the proposal.
The Academic Senate approved the revised Honors Program curriculum at its second reading on April 6, 2010.  
Revisions to the Honors Program Curriculum (continued):
Liberal Studies Proposal Submitted

Revisions to the honors curriculum resulted in changes in the allocation of Liberal Studies credit for most existing honors courses.  In addition, two new Liberal Studies courses, HON 301 World Cultures: A Humanities Perspective and HON 302 World Cultures: A Social Sciences Perspective, were created, and an existing honors course, HON102 was renumbered as HON 201.  On March 23, 2010 a proposal was submitted to the Liberal Studies committee requesting Liberal Studies credit for the new courses and approval for the reallocation of division credit.  Liberal Studies met and requested changes in HB’s submissions.  After the HB chair met with the Liberal Studies Chair, Mitch Klett, and spoke with others on the Liberal Studies committee, a revised proposal was submitted on March 31 and then was approved on April 2, 2010.

Two reports were submitted to the Academic Senate Executive Committee by Mitch Klett, chair of Liberal Studies.  First readings at Senate were proposed for April 20, 2010.

Operation of the Program:

Honors Program Statistics

· Incoming Freshmen, Fall 2009
40 students enrolled out of 50 accepted applicants

Retention into the winter semester: 31 students.
· Total Honors Program Enrollment
Approximately 145-150 students are actively pursuing an honors designation on their transcript.
· Graduates for Fall 2009, Winter 2010 and Summer 2010
Full Honors (13 students); Lower Division Honors (12 students).

Selection of Senior Awards

· Selection of the Leadership Award, made by the Honors Student Organization, and approved by the Honors Advisory Board:  
Hunter Harig was awarded the HSO Leadership Award for 2009-2010.  Hunter has been an active participant in the Honors Program and served as one of two student members on the NMU Honors Program Task Force during winter 2008.
· Selection of the outstanding graduate from the Honors Program
D. Anna Winiarski was selected as the outstanding graduate from the Honors Program for 2009-2010.  D. Anna graduated with Full Honors –in five semesters –with a degree in psychology in Fall 2009.  D. Anna is truly an outstanding student who worked in four research laboratories, served as a teaching assistant for five courses, and presented at numerous conferences in her discipline of study.  She is attending graduate school at Columbia University and studying developmental psychology in pursuit of her Ph.D.
Operation of the Program (continued):
Approvals
· Instruction of Honors Courses

· Developed Guidelines and Policies for the Evaluation of Honors Course Instruction

· Staffing Honors Program Courses for Winter 2010
During September of 2009, a subcommittee of the Honors Board ranked anonymous syllabi submitted by interested faculty.  Courses were staffed by the program director, 
Dr. Broadway, based on the HB rankings.  Honors courses offered in winter 2010: 2 sections of HON 102 Origin of Western Values/Medieval-Modern, 1 section of HON 112 Modern Art-American Sources and 1 section of HON 211 The Social Sciences. A section of HON 212 The Natural Sciences was assigned at this time but was closed due to low enrollment of 2 students.
· Honors Faculty Status

· Developed criteria to review colleagues for Honors Faculty Status

· Developed guidelines for submission and the review of honors course proposals and syllabi

· Honors Faculty Status Appointments and Staffing for Fall 2010

In January 2010 the HB invited all faculty to apply for Honors Faculty Status for 5 year terms.  Interested faculty submitted an application to the HB, which included a vita, list of courses taught at NMU, letter of support from the Department Head, proposed honors course syllabi, and student evaluations if applying for level 2 status.
On March 12, 2010, the HB Faculty Subcommittee approved the following appointments to Honors Faculty Status, Level 2, for 5 year terms beginning in August 2010:
Russell Prather (English) to teach HON111 Modern Art- European Sources.

Harry Whitaker (Psychology) to teach HON212 The Natural Sciences and HON102 Origins of Western Values-Medieval to Modern.

· Evaluation of Instruction
· Developed guidelines and policies for the evaluation of honors course instruction in conjunction with the AAUP leadership

· Developed  a student evaluation instrument for honors course instruction

· Evaluation of Honors Program Course Instruction

Faculty who taught in the honors program in Fall 2009 were evaluated by the Honors Board  Faculty Subcommittee on February 5 and 12, 2010.  Bill Blewett (Philosophy), James Highland (Philosophy), Keith Kendall (History), Nell Kupper (Modern Languages and Literatures) and Russ Prather (English) were evaluated by the subcommittee.
Operation of the Program (continued):
Financial Support of Honors Students
· Mary L. Campbell Scholarship awards for Fall 2010
Unfortunately, no awards were made for the upcoming academic year due to poor return on the investment fund, which provides for these scholarships.  
· Honors Program support for student field experiences and conference travel: 
· HON 111 Modern Art-European Sources: "Art Hunt", Instructor: Nell Kupper.
· Dr. Broadway accompanied three students to Washington D.C. on October 28 - November 1, 2009 to attend the National Collegiate Honors Council (NCHC) Annual Conference.  Two student attendees presented research talks and one student went in her role as web designer/news agent for the Honors Program. The trip included a tour of the Whitehouse, courtesy of Bart Stupak.
· Nine honors students paid $30 to attend the second annual “Freshman Symphony in Milwaukee Trip” on October 3, 2009 with Dr. Broadway.   The Honors Program provided funds for transportation, overnight lodging and tickets.

· Three honors students presented research at the 114th Annual Meeting of the Michigan Academies of Science, Arts, and Letters meeting on March 26, 2010 at Calvin College in Grand Rapids.  Dr. Broadway accompanied the students.

· HON 111 Modern Art – European Sources.  Nell Kupper’s class visited the Chicago Art Museum on November 19-21, 2009.
· Dr. Broadway honored seven December graduates by taking them out to lunch during the last week of the semester.
· The Honors Program Breakfast will be held on April 18, 2010 in honor of May and August graduates.
· Honors Student Organization (HSO) Activities Funded by the Honors Program 
· HSO Welcome Picnic at the Black Rocks area of Presque Isle, September 4, 2009
· Honors Student Organization (HSO) Activities Funded by the HSO 
· HSO Fall Ball social was held on November 20, 2009.

· HSO Spring Dance was held on April 3, 2010.  
· HSO T-shirt Sales, Fall 2009 and Winter 2010, provide funds for student activities.
Future Work for HBC:

· Streamline Documents regarding Honors Program Instruction and Evaluation

· Recruitment of Faculty for Honors Faculty Status

· Participation in the search for the new, permanent Honors Program Director

· Develop articulation agreements with other institutions for potential transfer students

· Differentiating the duties of the Honors Board and Honors Program Director

· Development of an Honors Program Policies Manual

· Student retention Efforts:  Development of Exit and Entrance Interviews
· Perks for Honors Program Students: “honors space”, merit-based scholarships, activity/travel funds, early registration, etc.
In conclusion, I would like to thank the members of the Honors Board, the Honors Program secretary, Georgia Tillotson, and the Honors Program Interim-Director, Dr. Michael Broadway, for their dedication and hard work this academic year.  The Honors Board tackled a number of major initiatives this year due to the commitment of its membership and their ability to work together for the good of the Honors Program and its students. The effort required from the membership to accomplish these initiatives is commendable.
Respectfully submitted,

Frankie A. McCormick

Chair, Honors Board Committee
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